WESTERN ILLINOIS UNIVERSITY

Regular Meeting of the FACULTY SENATE
Tuesday, 16 October 2007
4:00 p.m.

Capitol Rooms - University Union

A C T I O N   M I N U T E S
SENATORS PRESENT: L. Baker-Sperry, V. Boynton, L. Brice, K. Clontz, J. Clough, D. Connelly, K. Daytner, J. Deitz, K. Hall, R. Hironimus-Wendt, V. Jelatis, M. Maskarinec, L. Meloy, N. Miczo, R. Ness, G. Pettit, S. Rock, M. Siddiqi, B. Sonnek

Ex-officio: B. Baily, Associate Provost; T. Kaul, Parliamentarian

SENATORS ABSENT: C. Blackinton, D. Mummert, R. Orwig
GUESTS: Brian Clark, Sean Cordes, Judi Dallinger, Mike Dickson, Al Goldfarb, Phyllida Kornoski, Nancy Parsons, Phyllis Self, Bill Thompson

I.

Consideration of Minutes – 2 October 2007

· The third paragraph, last sentence, of p. 9 should read, “Senator Boynton asked who would control the committee if it was established by the President.”
· The third sentence of the last paragraph on p. 9 should read, “Senator Baker-Sperry pointed out that the report of a President-appointed committee would go to President Goldfarb rather than to Faculty Senate.”  
· The last full paragraph on p. 10 should read, “Professor Cordes stated that since Library support for course-related instruction has been offered, 75 faculty participated in 2003, 100 in 2005, and nearly 300 in 2006.”



APPROVED AS CORRECTED

II.
A.
Provost’s Report
Associate Provost Baily asked Faculty Senate for a representative to the WIU ID Card Policy Implementation Team which will examine student, faculty/staff, and outside visitor ID’s.  Director of Special Projects Mike Dickson stated that in the wake of the Virginia Tech shooting, the security task force examining the University’s usage of social security numbers recommended that WIU also examine its usage of ID cards.  He said the task force has made recommendations to the President and Cabinet and would like for governance groups to participate in the process to formalize and tighten the usage of ID cards.  Senator Clontz volunteered to serve on the Implementation Team.

Associate Provost Baily informed senators that Joe Rives will spend three days each week in the Quad Cities as part of the WIUQC and technology reorganization effective January 2008.  As Dr. Rives assumes his duties as Interim Executive Director to the President for the Quad Cities, Planning and Technology, Associate Provost Baily stated that Jeanne Clerc will assume new duties as Associate Provost for Extended Studies and Distance Learning.  Additional information on the reorganization can be found at http://www.wiu.edu/newsrelease.sphp?release_id=5722. 
B.
SGA Report

(Phyllida Kornoski, SGA representative to Faculty Senate)

The Student Government Association will hold “paper meetings” for the next two weeks due to the mock election.  SGA representatives recently met with advisor Estelle Plewa and Assistant Provost Judi Dallinger regarding an SGA proposal for a centralized learning center.
SGA’s Education Committee is talking with Library Dean Phyllis Self about extending the Library’s operating hours during finals week.

In an effort to get out to WIU students, SGA meetings will be held in Tanner Hall,  Thompson Hall, Lincoln/Washington/Grote Halls, and, perhaps, on Hanson Football Field.  Ms. Kornoski invited senators and professors to attend one of these meetings to find out more about SGA.
C.
Other Announcements
1.
President Al Goldfarb

President Goldfarb informed senators that enrollment figures are down slightly – less than two percent – due mainly to drops in transfer student numbers (which is a statewide issue) and extension.  The President stated a survey of 150 transfer students who were expected to register this fall indicates that they still plan to attend Western but at a later date than anticipated, spending a longer time in their community colleges.  He said that Associate Provost Clerc is being asked to focus her efforts more on extension, while Dr. Rives’ enhanced presence in the Quad Cities will provide a voice directly to the President from WIUQC.

In terms of recognition across the state, US News and World Report has listed Western as a top tiered master’s degree-granting university.  The President pointed out that this is particularly admirable in light of the fact that 300 of Western’s 1,900 freshmen did not meet the minimum standards for ACT and class standing, yet these students’ graduation rates are generally as good as those of traditional students.  Western achieved a 66 percent graduation rate last year, the highest in the history of WIU.  President Goldfarb stated that peer recognition of Western’s efforts continues to increase as well.  The Princeton Review chose WIU again as one of the Best Colleges and Universities, and the President stated that Western is one of two universities in the state chosen to be featured in a new guide that will focus on opportunities for students from lower socioeconomic backgrounds.


President Goldfarb stated that he has pushed back slightly the date of Murray Street closure due to Family Weekend: the C.T. Vivian Way portion of that street will be closed to normal vehicle traffic beginning October 22 for construction of the new Multicultural Center.  He told senators that construction on the Student Recreation Center addition is moving quickly, and the student side of Hanson Field was dedicated during Homecoming Week.  Memorial Hall has been completely gutted with a goal of moving operations back into the building in 2009.

Electrical and engineering drawings have been submitted for the Performing Arts Center, and $5 million has been received for that project.  Additionally, planning work has been completed for the Quad Cities Riverfront Campus.  The President stated that an additional $56 million for construction of the Performing Arts Center has been requested from the state.  

The Illinois Senate passed a capital budget utilizing gambling dollars as its revenue stream which funds the Quad Cities Riverfront Campus and Performing Arts Center.  President Goldfarb stated these are difficult times for deferred maintenance, which is a separate capital line that includes a $1.2 million request for chillers for the Macomb campus.  He added that Western has the third highest capital allocation in the state.


President Goldfarb is working on the FY 08 and FY 09 budgets simultaneously, having received the FY 08 budget in August, the latest date to receive a state budget during his tenure.  He said the 1.9 percent increase for Western, while larger than previous years, does not come close to meeting the amount needed for salary increases.  The difference was covered by using new dollars generated by increasing tuition.

An initial meeting was held with the Illinois Board of Higher Education regarding next year’s budget for the University.  President Goldfarb stated the first funding priority remains faculty and staff salaries.  Western has asked for a six percent increase in base funding, although the President does not expect that will be approved.  The University has also asked for dollars for the new Nursing program.


President Goldfarb stated the technology reorganization for Western is intended to provide better support to end users.  He has talked to the vice presidents and deans about how to better distribute support to the colleges in terms of equipment and staff.  


Senator Jelatis expressed concerns about Quad Cities Riverfront funding, stating it appears that money has been made available for that construction but has not yet been released.  President Goldfarb explained that the 21-acre site on the Mississippi River donated by John Deere included a building which dates from the 1950’s and was the site of Deere’s technical center.  President Goldfarb said the building has great structure but needs a lot of rehabilitation on the inside.  The goal of the master plan is for the site to include three buildings to be constructed in phases.  The President stated the first building will likely house primarily Business and Technology classes and faculty.  One and a half million dollars in planning money has been released for this building, which usually accounts for about ten percent of the entire project.  President Goldfarb stated he has never seen a project that has received planning dollars not receive construction funds as well.  He said the state will borrow money through the issuance of bonds to fund construction.


Senator Jelatis asked if the University is still hiring faculty for the original WIU Quad Cities building.  The President answered affirmatively, stating that the University received $300,000 specifically for WIUQC hiring needs.  The ultimate goal is to reach 3,000 students in the Quad Cities but President Goldfarb pointed out this can only be accomplished as the state provides dollars for facilities and operating needs. 

Senator Jelatis expressed concerns regarding flooding at the new riverfront property.  President Goldfarb responded that the property did not flood from the 1950’s to the 1990’s when John Deere used the building, and the basement shows no water damage.  The River Drive access to the property, however, does experience problems, and the city has obtained a one million dollar federal grant to construct a new roadway that will allow access to the back of the building.  The new roadway will be elevated from the flood plain.  The city has also bought property next door to the Quad Cities Riverfront Campus location and is interested in developing a bookstore, coffee shop and technology transfer center once classes begin in the new location.  President Goldfarb explained that two locations – the current WIUQC building and the new Riverfront Campus site – will be used simultaneously at first, with College of Education and Human Services classes and faculty remaining in the WIUQC building.  An FY 09 request for funding for the second building on the Riverfront Campus has been submitted; the President stated development of the site will be a long process.

Senator Baker-Sperry inquired about plans for the First Year Experience (FYE) program and replacement faculty.  President Goldfarb responded that a proposal has been brought before CAGAS for an FYE graduation requirement.  He stated that if it is decided that the campus is willing to commit to FYE as a graduation requirement, then efforts will be made to convert the FYE faculty positions, which were created for that specific purpose, into tenure track positions.  The President stated that Western has received positive feedback on the national level for the FYE program since it represents a unique model that integrates the first year experience with already-existing courses.  Senator Baker-Sperry suggested CAGAS consider an open forum on the graduation requirement proposal.  Associate Provost Dallinger stated that CAGAS feels there may not be enough data to make a decision on the proposal, and they have talked about a possible survey on the topic.

Ms. Kornoski asked President Goldfarb the timeline for a decision on whether to unify WIU athletic team names.  President Goldfarb responded he has asked for feedback by November 30, and has so far received almost 1,000 responses and over 100 pages of comments.  He plans to make a decision over the semester break after considering all of the input and will make an announcement early in spring semester.  The President has held open meetings with coaches and female athletes during the past two weeks.  Alumni were surveyed regarding their opinions through an emailed electronic newsletter.  Chairperson Rock stated that Faculty Senate has asked its Council on Intercollegiate Athletics to provide input on the issue as well.
III.
Reports of Committees and Councils 


A.
Online Course Information Subcommittee


(Bill Thompson, Chair)

Professor Thompson showed senators how the faculty-input part of the new course information database will look.  He explained that the request for additional course information was initiated by SGA in fall 2005.  The Senate subcommittee has worked to develop a way that faculty can voluntarily input additional course information when ordering their textbooks each semester.  Students will be able to view information on a course’s textbooks, including ISBN numbers, meetings outside of regularly scheduled class periods, field trips, fees, class format, and a brief description of each class separate from the description in the undergraduate catalog.  Students cannot currently access ISBN information from the online site utilized by the Union Bookstore (www.efollett.com).  
Professor Thompson explained the steps faculty members will use to input information into the new website:
1. The faculty member or designated representative enters class and textbook information into the book order form.  This form will replace previous textbook ordering systems.

2. The form will be submitted to the University Union Bookstore.

3. Each night, Electronic Student Services (ESS) will harvest the text file and send that information to University Information Management Services (UIMS).

4. Students can utilize COURSE SEARCH on the STARS system to click on links to additional information about classes for which they have registered.

Professor Thompson explained that faculty can change their information very easily and resubmit it since the information will be “harvested” nightly.  The site will include a caveat emptor for students that the information is the best available on that date but may be subject to change.  He warned that correct input of the ISBN number and the course’s STAR number will be crucial moments in the process.  Faculty will have a screen where this information can be reviewed and checked, however, before finalizing.  At this point, Western does not have the resources that would be necessary for the system to check if the ISBN number matches the intended textbook author, so accuracy is the responsibility of the faculty member or other person inputting the information.
Parliamentarian Kaul remarked that because one expected outcome of the database is that students may shop for better textbook prices online, the campus bookstore will not know how many to order for each class.  Professor Thompson responded that the sale of books constitutes a relatively small portion of the Union Bookstore’s profits, and they can return unsold books.  Library professor Sean Cordes suggested that the database might include a checkbox for those professors who prefer to order used textbooks.  Senator Boynton asked if the course information would have to re-entered if multiple textbooks are required.  [Note: this question was answered via email following the Senate meeting: since all of the textbooks will be linked to a specific STARS number, the course information should only need to be submitted once.]  

Senator Miczo pointed out that reading packets do not have isbn numbers so could not be inputted into the system.  Professor Thompson stated that the subcommittee may consider adding a yes/no checkbox for reading packets.  Senator Meloy asked where it could be indicated that required readings will be available on reserve; Professor Thompson responded this could be noted in the course description box.  Senator Jelatis asked if the University will continue to pay for www.efollett.com once the new system is operational, pointing out that it would seem to represent overlap.  

Professor Thompson told senators that students will not be able to access the course information until after they register for classes, a decision made by Faculty Senate to discourage “course shopping.”  He stated the system is about 99 percent complete, and FYE faculty will be encouraged to use it this spring with availability to the entire University community for summer and fall 2008 textbook orders.
Professor Thompson explained that building the database involved three separate pieces of the University’s computing infrastructure – UIMS, University Computer Support Services (UCSS), and ESS – as well as the Union Bookstore.  He expressed special thanks to Sara Thomas of the Bookstore, Jeremy Merritt of ESS, Dallas Mowen of UIMS, and the staff of the Registrar’s Office.

B.
Committee on Committees (CoC)



(Kevin Hall, Chair)

SENATE COUNCILS AND COMMITTEES:

Council on General Education
Safoura Boukari, AAS

replacing
Marti Barclay

Fall 07

Multicultural-V
UNIVERSITY COUNCILS:

University Honors Council
Eric Mansfield, EIS

replacing
Katharine Pawelko
Fall 07

E&HS

SGA COUNCILS:

Council on Student Activities Funds
George Mangalaraj, IMDS
replacing
Angela Ferree

10

At-large
THE NOMINEES WERE DECLARED ELECTED

IV.
Old Business

A.
Discussion of Senate Response to the Library Dean’s Request for an Ad Hoc Information Literacy Review Study Committee

Chairperson Rock began the discussion by asking about the Library’s information-based research sessions taught each semester.  
Library Dean Self distributed a handout outlining integrated versus non-integrated course instruction, what is covered in current library sessions and which departments are utilizing them, as well as information specifically regarding LIB 201.  Dean Self told senators University Libraries wishes to move toward embedding the information literacy instruction in courses rather than the current stand-alone system.  Professor Cordes explained that currently instructors fill out a form indicating the number of students in their course and what type of library instruction they desire.  He said the information provided by instructors ranges from basic instructions to “teach my students how to use the library,” to detailed instructions on the lesson a professor wants taught and the tools that students should use.  Dean Self remarked that sometimes students come into the sessions with no understanding of why they are asked to learn library skills and how they will use the information, whereas other times faculty have fully engaged their students beforehand.  She stated the Library is receiving little formal feedback in terms of evaluating the effectiveness of instruction.  Library representatives explained that professors are asked to accompany their classes during the instructional sessions, which are held during normal class times.  Instructors may bring their classes to the Library for several sessions in order for students to become knowledgeable about the databases in their fields.
Besides the individual sessions that professors can request for their classes, the Library offers LIB 201, an “introduction to information literacy sources” which includes lessons and tests and earns 2 s.h. credit.  In fall 2006, 23 students enrolled in this course, with 30 students enrolled this fall.
Senator Hironimus-Wendt asked why the Library is requesting that Faculty Senate establish an ad hoc committee to examine whether information literacy skills are being effectively taught at WIU and whether information literacy should be a graduation requirement, stating that this would seem to be the provenance of CAGAS or the Council on General Education (CGE).  Dean Self stated that the Library did go before the General Education Review Committee (GERC) before coming to Faculty Senate.  Senator Baker-Sperry, who formerly chaired GERC, stated that the Review Committee felt that it needed some sort of recommendation from the Library to consider or support, and at that time their proposal was not formalized to the point where GERC could respond.  Dean Self responded that the Library does not see the issue as limited to Gen Ed, that information literacy should be infused throughout the curriculum, not just a “one-time shot.”  She said that by the time students get into their disciplines, they have been exposed to information literacy in their field which is different than that offered in ENG 180.  Dean Self told senators the Library looks to Faculty Senate to guide them because she does not feel the issue should be handled entirely by University Libraries – faculty should participate in developing educational pursuits for their students.  Professor Cordes added he would like to see a partnership with the Library and faculty to develop lifelong learning habits in students.  He stated Faculty Senate was felt to be the best place to identify faculty that may be able to participate in such an effort.
Senator Hirimus-Wendt stated it seems that the Library is asking for the Faculty Senate to “buy into” the notion that there is a potential problem in Western’s curriculum and that a committee should be established to look into and fix that problem.  The senator stated he would prefer for the Library to have a committee structured to bring back data to Faculty Senate’s Executive Committee.  Dean Self responded she is not trying to get Faculty Senate to admit there is a problem but to examine whether there is a need and, if so, to address it.  Senator Siddiqi asked why the study cannot be initiated by the Library.  He said he is unclear about the outcome and for what purpose the committee is to be established.  Senator Sonnek pointed out that it would seem that different departments will have very different information literacy needs, and it may make more sense for it to be looked into departmentally.  Professor Cordes stated that 50 to 60 other universities in the country have tackled this issue, and he would like to see Faculty Senate create a committee so that this data can be brought forward.  He stated that other universities have built information literacy requirements into graduation or general education, addressed information literacy within departments, dealt with information literacy issues through library/faculty partnerships, or handled it on-demand as Western does currently.  
Professor Thompson told senators that the Library is requesting more of an environmental scan of the institution, looking at information literacy globally across the campus to determine the information topology of the University.  He stated this would be similar to the environmental scan the institution performed for its hard technology.  Professor Cordes added that what the Library is asking goes beyond teaching library skills and instead concentrates on building critical thinking skills.  He stated it would be the job of the committee to investigate “who is doing what” in information literacy and if the University needs to alter its strategy in order to bring these types of skills to its students, staff, and faculty.  Professor Thompson stated some of the questions the committee might consider would include how information is produced, disseminated, managed, used, and repurposed at all levels and how these fit together.
Dean Self told senators her intention is not for faculty to spend their time learning how to use the Library but to examine how information literacy can be more thoroughly integrated into courses.  She pointed out that 308 distinct lower-division courses and 121 upper-division courses were facilitated by the Library in 2006-2007, and she would rather see information literacy embedded in assignments in a learning context than taught as stand-alone sessions.  Senators noted that of the 429 sessions, 232 were taught to English and Journalism courses.  In response to a question, Professor Cordes stated that the Library this year began conducting student evaluations of the Library sessions utilizing the services of Assessment Coordinator Tere North, but they cannot evaluation whether students actually learn something or not in the 50-75 minute sessions.  
Senator Baker-Sperry remarked that the Library seems to be making multiple recommendations that would better be analyzed by different bodies who could filter information up to Senate.  She suggested the recommendations within the Library’s proposal be taken singly, but Professor Cordes responded that a broader environmental scan is what the Library would prefer.  Senator Baker-Sperry told Library representatives that if they are the experts in this area, they need to take ownership and realize that the push is coming from them.  She asked why the Library would not wish to take ownership of this process since Library faculty have much greater knowledge in this area.  Dean Self responded that promoting information literacy is one of her main goals and is included in the Library’s strategic plan.  She stated that an examination of what knowledge the institution wishes for students to have when they leave the University is a Faculty Senate issue because that body represents educational leadership and the Library’s role is to assist faculty.  She added that information literacy crosses all bounds and is not just a Library issue.  Professor Cordes remarked that encouraging students’ critical thinking and problem solving skills is the responsibility of the entire institution.  
Senator Meloy asked if the Library is suggesting that Faculty Senate embrace information literacy across the curriculum as writing and multiculturalism have been embraced, and that there are commonalities within information literacy that a committee should explore.  Dean Self responded affirmatively.  Senator Meloy asked if the Dean feels that it is more of a Senate responsibility to investigate and report the outcomes of an assessment of information literacy than a Library responsibility because it is a cross-discipline issue, and Dean Self agreed.  Senator Boynton expressed concern that to replace the recently-eliminated writing requirement with an information literacy requirement seems misguided.  Professor Cordes responded that information literacy is above writing, data visualization, and artistic literacy in that it embraces all of these things.  He stated each department would be asked to identify those literacies that are important to their students.  Senator Boynton asked how information literacy can be department-specific if it is to be a set of skills all students must master in order to graduate.  Professor Cordes responded that standards have been established within the information literacy field.  Parliamentarian Kaul asked if, since information literacy means different things to different people, the committee’s job would be to determine what standards, if any, Western should adopt; Professor Cordes affirmed that is his intention.  
Motion: That Faculty Senate should establish an ad hoc committee to investigate the status of information literacy on this campus and make appropriate recommendations (Meloy/Clontz)
Senator Brice told Library representatives he was offended that they do not think senators find information important and that they are talking down to senators on several points.  He stated the Library seems to be “putting the cart before the horse,” stating that the beginning of the process has not been sufficiently established to get to the end result of integration, and the problem is still not clear.  Dean Self apologized if it seemed that Library representatives were belittling faculty contributions and support of Library initiatives, explaining that librarians are passionate about what they believe.  Professor Cordes stated that since the Library holds over 200 resource sessions per year, they would appreciate departmental and college assistance to make information literacy a stronger movement on the campus.  

Motion: To call the question (Clontz)

MOTION TO CALL THE QUESTION APPROVED  15 YES – 3 NO – 1 AB

MOTION TO ESTABLISH AN AD HOC COMMITTEE FAILED  3 YES – 13 NO – 3 AB

Chairperson Rock stated he will talk to Dean Self about next steps and thanked her for alerting senators to this issue.



Chairperson Rock told senators he travels to a Council of Illinois University Senates meeting on Monday and asked them to convey any general issues or concerns that they would like for him to address with state peers.

V.
New Business 


A.
Establishment of Ad Hoc Committee to Study Levels of Funding for Travel and Research


Chairperson Rock explained that a charge for the ad hoc committee was prepared utilizing the motion approved at the October 2 Senate meeting and suggestions from senators during that meeting.  The Executive Committee then added suggestions for membership to the committee:
Charge:  to study the level of funding for travel to conferences, workshops, and seminars for enhancing professional and scholarly activities.  The committee should collect data on:

· college and department total allocations for travel funding – current/existing policies;

· the amount of funding available per faculty member and if there is any prioritization of distribution;

· typical costs for faculty members to attend their primary conferences;

· location of major conferences for that discipline or department and registration costs,

· issues of national versus international conferences;

· degree to which expenses are covered (how much faculty must fund themselves for travel and research);

· data from peer institutions regarding what levels of support faculty receive elsewhere;

· explanation of how new monies might be distributed;

· how much additional funding would be helpful;

· use of indirect cost money (grant funds) for travel;

· whether a supplemental centralized pool of funds should be established; and should

· develop some general guidelines for funding.

The committee is asked to submit its findings and recommendation within three months from the time it is appointed by the Senate.





Suggested Membership:





1 – chair from each college 


1 – resource person from each college and the Library designated by the Deans (ex-officio) 





1 – resource person from the Provost’s Office (ex-officio)





2 – faculty members from each college





1 – faculty member from the Library





1 – senator 



Senator Connelly explained that the usage across campus is so varied that the Executive Committee felt that sufficient representation needed to be included from each college.  Senator Boynton asked if Faculty Senate should specify that the three representatives from each college be from different departments, but Senator Hall stated that would be difficult to fill from a Committee on Committees standpoint.  Senator Pettit asked who would be considered a “resource person from each college.”  Chairperson Rock stated this would need to be someone familiar with the budget process, how money is allocated to departments, and how much flexibility the college has regarding budgeting, similar to the “resource person from the Provost’s Office.”


Senator Baker-Sperry expressed a lingering concern over untenured faculty members who might be interested in serving but would find themselves on a committee with a Provost representative, a dean representative, and chairs from their college.



Friendly amendment: Remove resource persons from the membership and request that committee members consult with or bring in resource persons as necessary (Baker-Sperry)



COMMITTEE CHARGE AND MEMBERSHIP WITH FRIENDLY AMENDMENT APPROVED  18 YES – 0 NO – 0 AB



Senator Siddiqi volunteered to serve on the committee as the Senate representative.
Motion: To adjourn (Brice/Connelly)

The Faculty Senate adjourned at 6:00 p.m.   






Darlos Mummert, Secretary






Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Recording Secretary
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